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1.  General Historical Background 
 Throughout history, slavery has played a key role in many 
societies.  In ancient times, slavery could be described as a 
basic element of society (Ferguson, 59).  This was also true of 
the Greco-Roman world in the first century.  Much of the economy 
was based on slave labor, and an estimated one in five people 
were enslaved (Brooks, 1286).  In fact, Greece and Rome were two 
of only five societies noted in world history as being based on 
slavery. 
 The concept of slavery has dissimilar connotation to people 
of today’s society due to the knowledge of the “new world” 
slavery practiced in the seventeenth through nineteenth 
centuries.  In the first century Mediterranean world, the idea 
of slavery meant that one’s race did not play a role in slavery.  
In addition, many slaves were highly educated, and educated 
slaves were viewed as having much value.  Slaves could also own 
property, even other slaves.  They could also practice the same 
religion and culture as a freeborn person.  Lastly, slaves could 
view their servant hood as temporary because most slaves 
anticipated being free by age thirty.  

Often translators try to convey the cultural differences of 
slavery by simply translating the word differently.  It is 
interesting to note that the Greek term “doulos” is often 
translated “servant” rather than “slave”.  While the connotation 
of “slave” does paint a different picture for people today, it 
is still a better word choice than “servant” because the 
“doulos” had no legal rights Bartchy, 66). 

To say that slaves had no legal rights is a rather general 
statement.  More specifically, there were several basic rights 
denied to slaves in the first century.  First, slaves could not 
represent themselves in legal matters.  They had no protection 
from illegal seizures.  They also had no choice of work, and 
they had no freedom to move.  In addition, slaves had no right 
to marry; however, many did form defacto marriages.  Any 
children bore out of such marriages ultimately belonged to the 
slave owner of the mother (Ferguson, 59).   

There were several ways that a person could become 
enslaved.  In general, people were kidnapped or taken as 
prisoners of war.  For example, many prisoners were taken and 
enslaved during the First Jewish Revolt which occurred in 66-70 
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A.D. (Bartchy,68).  Many first century slaves were also born 
into slavery because their mothers had been enslaved previously.  
A good number of people also sold themselves into slavery 
especial if they were facing poverty or extreme debt (Jeremias, 
313).  Slavery was also a way to climb socially or gain a more 
secure life.  Lastly, sometimes a person would be forced into 
slavery rather than volunteering.  A primary means for 
collecting debt was called “personal execution.”  This occurred 
when a creditor forced a debtor to work off an amount of money 
that was owed (Bartchy,68). 

The freeing of slaves is called manumission, and it was a 
common practice in the first century.  Several inscriptions 
discussing the freeing of slaves have been found in 
archeological evidence including one at Panticapaeum in 81 A.D. 
This inscription demonstrates that the first century Jews did 
practice manumission (Barrett, 52-53).  It is also noted that a 
synagogue was developed for freedmen in Jerusalem due to the 
number located in the city.  There were several reasons why 
slaves were freed. For example, slaves could make and save money 
in order to purchase their own freedom.  They could also be 
freed as a reward for good work, or they could be freed if their 
owner died (Brooks, 1286).   

   
2.  Immediate Background 
 The parable of the unforgiving servant is only found in the 
gospel of Matthew.  Traditionally, this gospel has been 
attributed to the apostle Matthew.  However, more contemporary 
scholars have often questioned Matthew’s authorship. One major 
Greek manuscript has the title “According to Matthew” listed on 
the document, but it is unclear if it was ever attached to the 
original document (Elwell and Yarbrough, 78).  There are many 
reasons to question the authorship.  First, it is widely 
accepted that the author of Matthew used Mark’s Gospel as a 
resource.  Many find it hard to believe that a disciple would 
rely on a resource written by a secondary witness.  In addition, 
many view the Gospel to be much too theological developed to be 
assigned to an eye witness.  Scholars also question if the 
author was Jewish since there seems to be evidence of ignorance 
of Jewish customs and culture (Carson, Moo and Morris, 72-73).  
It is important to note that the author of the book is 
technically anonymous; however, its meaning and authority should 
not be questioned.  In addition, for practical purposes in this 
work, the author will still be referred to as “Matthew”. 
 Like the authorship, the date of the gospel of Matthew has 
also been disputed.  Tradition holds that Matthew borrowed much 
information from Mark.  Mark is believed to have been written 
between 55-70 A.D.  Therefore, many believe that Matthew was 
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written between 80-100 A.D.  However, a strong argument can be 
made that the gospel was written in the 60’s since there is 
independence from the Pauline writings, and there are 
indications that the temple was still in existence (Carson, Moo 
and Morris, 78-79).   
 The gospel of Matthew can be divided into five major 
section all centered on the main character Jesus.  These five 
sections include:  His birth and preparation, public ministry in 
Galilee, private ministry in Galilee, ministry in Judea, and 
passion and resurrection.  The parable of the unmerciful servant 
falls into the section of Jesus’ private ministry in Galilee 
since it is addressed to his followers located there.   
 Unlike some of the other gospels, Matthew does not formally 
state the purpose of his book, but it is apparent that the main 
purpose was to preserve the words of Jesus and to show the 
audience that Jesus was the fulfillment of God’s promises to 
Israel (Elwell and Yarbrough, 85).  The gospel has a Jewish 
flavor, and utilizes a variety of literary features.  Some 
scholars have suggested that Matthew was originally written in 
Aramaic, but further linguistic evidence strongly argues it was 
written in Greek (Carson, Moo, and Morris, 68).  Much of the 
Gospel is narrative, but it specifically includes several 
genealogies, sermons, dialogues, and parables.  In the parable 
of the unforgiving servant, it must be noted that Matthew uses 
the literary tool of exaggeration when discussing the amount of 
debt owed (Davies and Allison, 796).  
 While many of the general social aspects of slavery have 
already been discussed, it is important to recognize that the 
parable of the unmerciful servant specifically illustrates two 
social options for the creditor.  A creditor could choose to 
either bind a debtor into permanent slavery or temporary debt 
bondage. The first dialogue in the parable between the king and 
his servant is discussing permanent slavery for the servant and 
his entire family.  The second dialogue between the two servants 
is referring to a temporary indebtedness.  Differentiating 
between the two concepts adds fuller meaning to the parable 
since one can see the extent of the king’s mercy not just in the 
size of the monetary debt he cancelled, but also in the type of 
slavery he spared the servant from (Balch and Stambaugh, 72-73).   
The social context of the parable itself is a kingdom.  One 
shocking idea in the parable is that customarily a servant would 
never ask a king for time to repay a debt of such magnitude.  
Once again, this illustrates Matthew’s use of exaggeration and 
further illustrates the mercy of the king (Davies and Allison, 
795). 
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